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Request
The applicant seeks approval to replace the existing 

2 storefront windows on the commercial warehouse 

structure with new roll up glass garage doors. The 

applicant also seeks approval to replace the 

existing side window with a sliding drive-thru 

window. The applicant seeks after-the-fact 

approval for the storefront awnings, signage, and 

paint. 

*Paint color on previously painted masonry in the 

Clifton Preservation District, is not subject to 

landmark approval and thus considered general 

maintenance per the Clifton Design Guidelines.
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Site Context / Background
The site zoned C2 is located in a Traditional 

Market Place corridor on the north side of 

Frankfort Avenue three lots east of Vernon 

Avenue.  It is one-story masonry 

warehouse/commercial structure with a 

clerestory surrounded by other commercial 

structures. 
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Conclusion
The proposed project generally meets the 

Clifton Design Guidelines for Storefront 

SF1, SF13-SF17, SF19-SF21, and SF23, 

Windows W1-W4, W6, W7, W9, W10, 

W17-W21 and Signage SG1-SG3, SG5, 

SG7, SG11, and SG15. The storefront 

windows proposed for replacement are 

not the original windows. The proposed 

rollup garage door style windows are 

similar in style to other windows that 

open on storefront facades in the district. 
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Conclusion
The proposed replacement of the side 

window, for a drive-thru window will be 

replacing a window that was previously 

replaced and is not on a primary 

elevation. The after- the-fact awnings 

generally meet the design guidelines, and 

help to break up the otherwise flat 

façade, while also providing a functional 

purpose to block a portion of the intense 

sunlight that washes over the building a 

large part of the day. 
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Conclusion
The proposed signage generally meets the 

Clifton Design Guidelines for signage. The 

sign appears to be mounted and generally 

the same size as a previous sign attached 

to the building. 
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Recommendations
On the basis of the information furnished 

by the applicant, staff recommends the 

application for a Certificate of 

Appropriateness be approved with the 

following conditions:

1. Applicant shall submit final window cut 

sheets to staff for approval.

2.Reflective or insulating film should not 

be applied to window glass.
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Recommendations
3. Smoked, tinted, or reflective glass 

should not be used on building façades 

that can be seen from a public way.  Low-

E is acceptable if it is clear.

4. The applicant shall formally apply for a 

sign permit separate of their COA.

5. All future signage must be submitted 

for a sign permit and review prior to 

installation. 
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Recommendations
6. If the proposal changes or additional 

work is proposed the applicant shall 

contact staff for review and approval 

prior to installation.

7. The applicant shall obtain any 

necessary building permits.

21-COA-0059


